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State Board of Health  

December 15, 2022 - 9:00am 

Perimeter Center, Boardroom 2 

 

Members Present: Gary Critzer, Chair; Michael Desjadon; Elizabeth Ruffin Harrison; Anna 

Jeng, ScD; Lee Jones, DMD; Patricia Kinser, PhD; Wendy Klein, MD, Vice Chair; Patricia 

O’Bannon; Holly Puritz, MD; Maribel Ramos; Stacey Swartz, PharmD; Ann B.R. Vaughters, 

MD; Mary Margaret Whipple. 

 

Ms. Whipple attended remotely due to care for a family member. Ms. Whipple participated from 

her home in Arlington. 

 

Members Absent: Melissa Green and Jim Shuler, DVM. 

 

Mr. Critzer left the meeting at approximately 10:30am. Following Mr. Critzer’s departure, Dr. 

Klein, Vice Chair, assumed the role as Board Chair for the remainder of the meeting. Dr. Jeng 

and Dr. Vaughters left the meeting at 2pm. 

 

VDH Staff Present: Michael Capps, Senior Policy Analyst; Kathryn Crosby, Chief Diversity, 

Equity, and Inclusion Officer; Tiffany Ford, Deputy Commissioner for Administration; Dr. Colin 

Greene, State Health Commissioner; Joe Hilbert, Deputy Commissioner for Governmental and 

Regulatory Affairs; Alexandra Jansson, Senior Policy Analyst; Christopher Lindsay, Chief 

Operating Officer; Dr. Lilian Peake, State Epidemiologist; and Maria Reppas, Director, Office of 

Communications. 

 

Other Staff Present: Robin Kurz, JD, Senior Assistant Attorney General 

 

Call to Order 

Mr. Critzer called the meeting to order at 9:06am. 

 

Introductions 

Mr. Critzer welcomed those in attendance to the meeting. Mr. Critzer then started the 

introductions of the Board members and VDH staff present. 

 

Review of Agenda 

Ms. Jansson reviewed the agenda and the items contained in the Board’s binder.  

 

Approval of September 22nd, 2022 Minutes 

Mr. Critzer made the motion to approve the minutes from the September 22, 2022 meeting. The 

minutes were approved unanimously by voice vote.  

 

Commissioner’s Report 

Dr. Greene provided the Commissioner’s Report to the Board. He updated the Board on key 

issues and projects VDH is engaged in including: 
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 Agency Stars 

 COVID-19 

 Monkeypox 

 Influenza 

 Ebola 

 GenX Water Issue 

 Partnership for Petersburg 

 Maternal and Child Health 

 ARPA Projects 

 Electronic Health Record Initiative 

 Temporary Detention Order Prompt Placement Task Force 

 Opioid Abatement Authority 

 

There was discussion regarding work done at both the federal and local government levels 

related to substance misuse; the importance of mental health supports through perinatal mental 

health facilities; respiratory illnesses and potential impact of COVID-19 on the severity of other 

respiratory illness; the Pathways program; and partnership models for suicide prevention.  

 

Regulatory Action Update 

Mr. Capps reviewed the summary of all pending VDH regulatory actions. 

 

Since the September 2022 meeting, the Commissioner approved three regulatory actions on 

behalf of the Board while the Board was not in session.  First, two NOIRAs for the Virginia 

Radiation Protection Regulations (12VAC5-481), and the Virginia Radiation Protections 

Regulations: Fee Schedule (12VAC5-490). These followed periodic reviews and will update the 

Regulations by removing outdated information and incorporating recommendations and national 

best practices.  The Commissioner also approved the final exempt action for the Sanitary 

Regulations for Hotels (12VAC5-431) to conform the Regulations to Chapter 751 of the 2022 

Acts of Assembly, requiring human trafficking training for hotel employees within six months of 

employment and every two years thereafter.  

 

Since the September 2022 meeting the Commissioner has taken no non-regulatory action on 

behalf of the Board while the Board was not in session. 

 

Mr. Capps advised the Board that there are 15 periodic reviews in progress: 

 12 VAC 5-67 Advance Health Care Directive Registry 

 12 VAC 5-110 Regulations for the Immunization of School Children 

 12 VAC 5-125 Regulations for Bedding and Upholstered Furniture Inspection Program 

 12 VAC 5-150 Regulations for the Sanitary Control of Storing, Processing, Packing or 

Repacking of Oysters, Clams and Other Shellfish 

 12 VAC 5-160 Regulations for the Sanitary Control of the Picking, Packing and 

Marketing of Crab Meat for Human Consumption 

 12 VAC 5-216 Methodology to Measure Efficiency and Productivity of Health Care 

Institutions 

 12 VAC 5-217 Regulations of the Patient Level Data System 
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 12 VAC 5-218 Rules and Regulations Governing Outpatient Data Reporting 

 12 VAC 5-220 Virginia Medical Care Facilities Certificate of Public Need Rules and 

Regulations 

 12 VAC 5-405 Rules Governing Private Review Agents 

 12 VAC 5-407 Regulations for the Submission of Health Maintenance Organization 

Quality of Care Performance Information 

 12 VAC 5-530 Regulations Governing the Virginia Medical Scholarship Program 

 12 VAC 5-542 Rules and Regulations Governing the Virginia Nurse Practitioner / Nurse 

Midwife Scholarship Program 

 12 VAC 5-545 Guidelines for the Nurse Educator Scholarship 

 12 VAC 5-610 Sewage Handling and Disposal Regulations 

 

Since the September 2022 meeting, the Executive Branch completed the review of five 

regulatory actions while the Board was not in session –  Final amendments to the Regulations for 

Disease Reporting and Control (12VAC-90; COVID Emergency Update), a NOIRA for the 

Regulations Governing Virginia Newborn Screening Services (12VAC5-71), Final Exempt 

amendments to the Food Regulations (12VAC5-421), Final Exempt amendments to the Sanitary 

Regulations for Hotels (12VAC5-431), and a NOIRA for the Regulations for Summer Camps 

(12VAC5-440). 

 

Public Comment Period 

Twenty persons signed up for public comment at the meeting. The Board’s public comment 

period allows for a 20 minute period with 2 minutes per person.  A motion to extend the public 

comment period by twenty minutes was motioned by Dr. Puritz and seconded by Mrs. 

O’Bannon. The motion was passed by unanimous voice vote. 

 

Nineteen individuals spoke about the immunization schedule for children and against adding the 

COVID-19 immunization. Their names were Sally Johnson, Barbara Zedler, Lori Leonard, 

Barbara Henry, Donna Maichen, Jennifer Herget, Robyn Middleton, Bob Childers, Carol 

Sargeant, Sara Gerloft, Susan Franz, Ann Parker, Linda Cox, Jessica McLane, Ann Kelly, Cathy 

Tankersley, Ruth Machen, Peter Machen, and Pamela Burnham.   

 

One person, Doris Knick, spoke about potential radiation from smart meters. 

 

Written comment was received from the Virginia Healthcare and Hospital Association in support 

of the Fast Track Amendments to Regulations for the Licensure of Hospitals in Virginia on the 

agenda.  

 

Individuals who spoke also provided written comment, all written comments received are 

included at the end of the minutes document. 

 

Lunch Presentation 

A presentation on the Virginia Department of Health’s Substance Use and Drug Overdose 

Response was given by Liz Zaunick, Overdose Data and Action Grant Coordinator, and Lauren 

Yerkes, Injury and Violence Prevention Epidemiologist.  
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There was discussion regarding fentanyl administration during EMS transports, prescription 

versus synthetic opioid classification, drug aversion strategies, drug tracking trends related to 

opioid prescriptions and associated overdoses, the inclusion of the current target population’s 

input regarding substance misuse programs, academic-government partnerships to collect 

relevant data related to drug misuse, and comprehensive harm-reduction strategies and potential 

expansion.  

 

Fast Track Amendments to Regulations Governing Campgrounds 

Ms. Henderson presented the Fast Track Amendments to the Regulations Governing 

Campgrounds. The purpose of this regulatory change is to clarify standards for material used in 

the conveyance and storage of hand washing water at temporary campgrounds. Currently, the 

Regulations require any tanks, hoses, or appurtenances used to store or distribute water to be of 

“food-grade” construction. However, most portable hand washing sinks used by industry do not 

meet this standard. In traditional plumbed settings, hand washing water is considered potable 

water, and thus is required to meet the standard of water provided for drinking. In the settings of 

temporary campgrounds, temporary hand washing sinks, when used, provide extra sanitation for 

campers using portable toilets, but are not used as drinking water fountains.   

 

This action exempts portable hand washing sinks from meeting the full requirements applied to 

other water provided for drinking or showering in temporary campgrounds. To ensure this 

change has no adverse impact on public health, any portable hand washing sink that does not 

meet food-grade standards will be required to post a sign notifying campers not to drink the 

water.  

 

Without this fast-track amendment, the current language potentially creates a hardship on 

temporary campground operators and portable hand washing sink distributors and service 

providers, could discourage hand washing and the use of hand washing sinks, or unintentionally 

promote certain brands or providers. 

 

Dr. Vaughters made a motion to approve the final exempt regulations with Dr. Swartz seconding.  

There was discussion regarding the chlorination requirement of the water sources used.   

 

The fast track amendments were approved unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Fast Track Amendments to Regulations Governing Vital Records 

Rilee Bennett presented the Fast Track Amendments to the Regulations Governing Vital 

Records. The purpose of the fast track amendments is to amend the Regulations to reflect several 

recent changes in the Code of Virginia, including changes to §32.258.1, §32.1-269.1, §32.1-261, 

and §32.1-267. Several sections would be repealed, as these sections are not regulatory in nature. 

The amendment to 12VAC5-550-520 changes the certification fee from $10 to $12 because this 

fee was changed in the Code and implemented several years ago.  

 

Chapter 171 of the 2022 Acts of Assembly removed the authority to charge a fee to obtain a 

stillbirth certificates. The business operations of the Office of Vital Records have already been 

changed to conform to the new law, but the regulations have not yet been changed. Chapters 209, 

210, and 211 of the 2020 Acts of Assembly removed race from the data to be collected regarding 
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marriages, divorces, and annulments. Chapters 465 and 466 of the 2020 Acts of Assembly 

amended the process to change one’s sex on a birth certificate. Chapters 116 and 117 of the 2022 

Acts of Assembly changed the process and timelines associated with amending a death 

certificate.  

 

The amendments improve the regulatory language used in the Virginia Administrative Code so 

that both the public and government organizations have better direction concerning the 

responsibilities and requirements needed to perform their duties. This should reduce time spent 

dealing with challenges to processes that are presented by members of the public and will make 

the operations of the Office of Vital Records more efficient. 

 

Dr. Swartz made a motion to approve the final exempt regulations with Dr. Puritz seconding. 

There was discussion regarding section 320 of the Fast Track Amendments pertaining to change 

of sex, specifically concerning the VS-42 form and its regulatory requirements. The motion for 

approval was withdrawn by Dr. Swartz.  

 

Mrs. O’Bannon motioned to defer action on the Fast Track Amendments until the March 2023 

Board meeting so that the proposed amendment to section 320 can be clarified with respect to 

requirements for change of sex and use of the VS-42 form, with Mr. Desjadon seconding that 

motion. The motion passed unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Fast Track Amendments to Regulations for the Licensure of Hospitals in Virginia 

Rebekah Allen presented Fast Track Amendments to the Regulations for the Licensure of 

Hospitals in Virginia. This fast-track action is being utilized to conform 12VAC5-410-10 et seq. 

to the Code of Virginia and to update out-of-date regulatory provisions. Changes include 

amendments to address mandates found in multiple Acts of Assembly from 2022, 2021, 2020 

and 2005. The rationale or justification for the regulatory change is that the regulation should 

incorporate all legislative mandates, current clinical and industry practices, and current licensing 

processes and procedures. The regulatory change is essential to protect the health, safety, or 

welfare of citizens because the regulation does not currently reference the most current clinical 

and industry practices, including for infection prevention and control, and does not address all 

mandated subjects affecting patient rights. The goals of the regulatory change are consistency 

with the Code of Virginia and reduced confusion for patients and for hospitals; the problems it is 

intended to solve are removing out-of-date material that impedes hospitals from utilizing current 

clinical standards and ensuring that hospitals and patients are equally aware of what their rights 

and obligations are. 

 

Dr. Jones made a motion to approve the final exempt regulations with Dr. Vaughters seconding. 

There was discussion regarding the potential HIPAA violations resulting from this regulation and 

the use of electronic medical records, the Fast-Track rulemaking process and language issues 

identified by Board members; and the construction guidelines and whether or not construction 

starting in 2018 was grandfathered into this new clause.  

 

The fast track amendments were approved by 10 members by voice vote with 1 nay by Mr. 

Desjadon.  
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Fast Track Amendments to Regulations for the Licensure of Nursing Facilities  

Ms. Allen presented the Fast Track Amendments to the Regulations for the Licensure of Nursing 

Facilities. This fast-track action is being utilized to conform 12VAC5-371-10 et seq. to the Code 

of Virginia and to update out-of-date regulatory provisions. The changes include including 

removing unused terminology, improving terminology consistency, providing definitions for 

terms to match current clinical and industry practices, moving regulatory provisions to the 

appropriate part of 12VAC5-371-10 et seq., and revising provisions related to the licensing 

process and oversight procedures. 

 

Dr. Puritz made a motion to approve the final exempt regulations with Dr. Jeng seconding. There 

was discussion regarding the expansion of the “public health emergency” in a future regulatory 

action.  

 

The fast track amendments were approved unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Board of Health Annual Report: Plan for Well-Being 

Khalida Willoughby presented the Board of Health’s Annual report.  She shared an overview of 

the State Health Assessment process and highlighted key successes of the Assessment’s findings.  

She also provided an overview of next steps in developing the State Health Improvement Plan. 

 

Dr. Swartz made a motion to approve the Board of Health Annual Report with Dr. Puritz 

seconding. There was discussion regarding the community health worker alliance.  

 

The report was approved unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Public Policy Agenda Process 

Mr. Hilbert presented an outline of the Public Policy Agenda Development Process used by the 

agency. This included the purpose, goals, outcomes, opportunities for participation and 

interdependencies, a process overview, and potential problem statement categories. Mr. Hilbert 

shared where in the process the Board may be briefed and that members were able to suggest 

potential topics to be put through the agenda process. 

 

There was discussion regarding staff feedback on the Policy Agenda Process.  

 

Electronic Meeting Policy 

Ms. Jansson presented an updated electronic participation policy for the Board’s consideration. 

The updated policy conformed to the language adopted from the 2022 Session and Special 

Session I of the General Assembly, effective September 1, 2022.  The policy outlines reasons for 

remote participation, the process for requesting remote participation, documenting requirements 

for the remote participation, and also a process to allow the Board to hold all virtual public 

meetings outside of an emergency.  

 

Mr. Desjadon made a motion to approve the Electronic Meeting Policy with Ms. Harrison 

seconding the motion. There was discussion regarding the Board bylaws and the quorum 

requirements.  

 



 

7  

The electronic meeting policy was approved unanimously by voice vote. 

 

Other Business 

There was no other business to discuss.  

 

Adjourn 

The meeting adjourned at 2:44pm 



 
 
SENT VIA EMAIL TO (rebekah.allen@vdh.virginia.gov)  
 
December 13, 2022 
 
Mr. Gary Critzer 
Chairman of the State Board of Health 
Virginia Department of Health 
9960 Mayland Drive, Suite 401 
Ridge, Virginia 23233 
 

RE: Public Comment on Fast Track Action – Regulations for the Licensure of Hospitals 
in Virginia – Amend Regulation After Periodic Review 

 
Dear Chairman Critzer,  

Please accept this letter as written public comment meeting submitted on behalf of the Virginia 
Hospital and Healthcare Association (VHHA) for the December 15th, 2022, meeting of the State 
Board of Health (“the Board”). 
 
As part of its meeting agenda, the Board will vote to adopt the proposed amendments to the 
Regulations for the Licensure of Hospitals in Virginia (12VAC5-410-10 et seq.) (the 
“Regulations”) to conform to the Code of Virginia and to update out-of-date regulatory 
provisions through fast-track action.  VHHA agrees that these proposed changes to the 
Regulations are appropriate for fast-track action. The proposed changes to Regulations in this 
fast-track action include changes needed to implement various changes to law:  
 

• Chapters 80 and 81 of the 2022 Acts of Assembly (minimum standards for any hospital 
that voluntarily installs a newborn safety device for the reception of children); 

• Chapter 218 of the 2022 Acts of Assembly (requiring hospitals that makes minors’ health 
records available to minors through a secure website to also make the health records 
available to the minor’s parent or guardian through the same website); 

• Chapters 678 and 679 of the 2022 Acts of Assembly (minimum standards for payment 
plans and providing information about charity care and financial assistance policies); 

• Chapter 72 of the 2021 Acts of Assembly, Special Session I (prohibition on 
discriminating against health insurance enrollee on the basis of the enrollee being a 
litigant or potential litigant due to a motor vehicle accident); 

• Chapter 220 of the 2021 Acts of Assembly, Special Session I (minimum requirements for 
designated support persons); 

• Chapters 1080 and 1081 of the 2020 Acts of Assembly (prohibition on balance billing); 
• Chapter 1088 of the 2020 Acts of Assembly (quarterly reporting of hospital employment 

of certified sexual assault nurse examiners); and 
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• Chapters 177 and 222 of the 2005 Acts of Assembly (design and construction guidelines 
for hospitals). 

 
The proposed changes to the Regulations also include minimum requirements for long-term care 
nursing units that are certified nursing facilities required by Article 1 (§ 32.1-123 et seq.) of 
Chapter 5 of Title 32.1 of the Code of Virginia and updating breast milk storage requirements, 
removing unused terminology, improving terminology consistency, providing definitions for 
terms to match current clinical and industry practices, moving regulatory provisions to the 
appropriate part of 12VAC5-410-10 et seq., and revising provisions related to the licensing 
process and oversight procedures. 
 
VHHA was closely involved in underlying legislation that the proposed changes to Regulations 
are seeking to implement.  As it relates to this regulatory action, we are pleased to see that the 
proposed amendments to the Regulations are thoughtfully constructed and carefully align with 
the Code of Virginia.  Pending adoption by the Board, we look forward to continuing to 
participate in the rulemaking process for this regulatory action.      
 
We appreciate this opportunity to submit written public comment. 
 

Sincerely, 

 
R. Brent Rawlings 
Senior Vice President & General Counsel 
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